Disability and Screen Work in Australia

Report for Industry 2023

Prepared by: Dr. Radha O’Meara, Dr. Laura Dunstan, Anna Debinski and Catherine Ryan

Supported by: Melbourne Disability Institute, The University of Melbourne and A2K Media

Date: February 2023

Logo, company name

Description automatically generated Icon

Description automatically generated

Logos: Melbourne Disability Institute and A2K Media

Table of Contents

[Introduction 5](#_Toc126165295)

[Background 6](#_Toc126165296)

[Aims and Methods 8](#_Toc126165298)

[Quick Facts 9](#_Toc126165299)

[Summary of Key Findings 10](#_Toc126165300)

[Findings 10](#_Toc126165301)

[Recommendations 24](#_Toc126165346)

[Conclusion 25](#_Toc126165353)

[References 26](#_Toc126165355)

[Appendices 29](#_Toc126165356)

[Glossary 33](#_Toc126165364)

[Acknowledgements 36](#_Toc126165365)

### This report is also available in other versions online

This includes an Easy Read summary and a full colour PDF with graphics and images.

https://disability.unimelb.edu.au/home/projects/community-based-research-program/disability-justice-lens

# Introduction

Disability is a key vector of inequality in Australian society. The screen industry has the potential to create meaningful change, in our workplaces and working practices, for our colleagues and our audiences. We need to pay more attention to disability and take more action to include disabled people in our industry.

Experience of disability is widespread in Australian society. Nearly 1 in 5 people live with disability.[[1](#FN1)] Disability should be commonly discussed and accommodated within the screen industry. Without efforts to create this change, the screen industry will continue to drain talent and entrench disadvantage.

Disabled people working in the screen industry have diverse impairments, conditions, and [access requirements](#Accessreq)\*. Despite this diversity, many disabled workers share common experiences of stigma, exclusion and discrimination. This is because [ableism](#Ableism) is built into the structures of our society and our industry, from how we talk about disability every day to how we design schedules.

Disabled people experience a more precarious, lower paid, and less powerful position in the screen industry than their non-disabled counterparts. Disabled screen workers routinely experience prejudice.

These experiences suggest structural problems across the screen industry and its culture. They reflect a lack of understanding of disability and a reliance on negative [stereotypes](#Stereotype) of disabled workers. Interviewees commonly noted that they experienced more diverse and inclusive work cultures in other industries.

Overwhelmingly, survey respondents called for greater awareness and understanding. Attitudes and inflexibility were repeatedly identified as key barriers. This means that the first steps towards change should be focused on people and everyday practices. Disability equity, [inclusion](#Inclusion) and [accessibility](#Accessibility) training tailored to the screen industry can make a significant impact.  
Consultation, innovation and funding can transform industrial structures to create a more inclusive and sustainable industry for all screen workers. We must normalise talking about and [providing access requirements](#Accessreq) to support disabled workers.

The findings of this research reflect the need to build greater understanding, transparency and accountability in order to fully include disabled workers in the Australian screen industry.

### What people in the screen industry say:

“Not only do people deserve to see themselves shown authentically on TV, they deserve to participate in the production and have their voices heard and seen.” Disabled person in Finance and Funding, Age 50s, Man.

**\* Note**: Throughout this report, underlined terms link to a [glossary](#Glossary) on pages 32-33, where these terms are explained. Underlined numbers link to [references](#FN1) on pages 24-26.

# Background

Screen stories and imagery shape how we understand people and culture. Nearly 1 in 5 people in Australia live with disability,[[1](#FN1)] so it is important that disabled people are represented on our screens and contribute to our screen culture. Audiences want to see people and characters that represent us on screen, and industry could reap the benefits of a wider talent pool.

Diversity, equity and [inclusion](#Inclusion) are increasingly becoming high priorities for screen audiences and industry leaders.[[2](#FN2)] Evidence demonstrates that workplace diversity and [accessibility](#Accessibility) increase creativity and productivity.[[3](#FN3)]

This research uses the definition of disability provided by the Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS), which defines disability as: ‘any limitation, restriction or impairment which restricts everyday activities and has lasted, or is likely to last, for at least six months.’[[5](#FN5)] Disability may be physical, mental, cognitive, intellectual, developmental, sensory, acquired or temporary, chronic illness, condition or injury, and can be visible or [invisible](#Invisibledisability). This includes experiences of mental ill-health. We also include [lived experience](#livedexperience) of [neurodivergent](#Neurodivergence), Autistic, [Deaf, deaf](#Deafdeaf) and [hard of hearing](#Hardofhearing) people. Prevalence of disability increases with age, so an Australian born in 2018 can expect to spend 17 years living with a disability.[[1](#FN1)]

We acknowledge that each person’s experience of disability is unique and involves personal identity and an intersectional experience. We use [‘identity-first’ language](#Identityfirstlanguage) (i.e., ‘disabled workers’ rather than ‘workers with disability’), because it is more accepted in the Australian disability arts community. We recognise that individuals identify in their own ways, so some of the quotes from research participants featured in this report use different language.

Disabled people are marginalised in employment in many ways.[[4](#FN4)] Disabled people are less likely to participate in the labour force, less likely to be employed, and less likely to receive a high level of personal income than non-disabled people in Australia.[[5](#FN5)] The employment and income of disabled workers have been disproportionately impacted by the Covid-19 pandemic.[[6](#FN6)] Taken together, these conditions paint a grim picture of current economic and social participation by disabled workers.

Australian employers are legally required to provide [reasonable adjustments](#Adjustments) for disabled workers under the Disability Discrimination Act 1992.[[7](#FN7)] Government programs such as JobAccess fund equipment and support services for the employment of disabled workers, but do not appear to be well known or widely used in the screen industry. The National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS) supports Australians living with permanent and significant disability. It has some provisions to fund supports for participants in employment, such as job customisation, a career coach or a support worker.[[8](#FN8)]

Australian workers are legally protected against discrimination based on disability.[[7](#FN7)] Workplace discrimination against disabled people can take the form of physical inaccessibility, and it commonly arises through the attitudes of employers and colleagues.[[7](#FN7)] Disabled workers may also be marginalised in multiple ways. Disabled workers who are also women, non-white or LGBTQIA+ people are more likely to experience discrimination and harassment in the workplace, in comparison with non-disabled women, non-white or LGBTQIA+ people.[[9](#FN9)]

The Australian screen industry is defined as roles that support, create, circulate and deliver content for film, television and web video, including development, production, post-production, distribution, exhibition, broadcasting and streaming. About 200,000 people were involved in TV, film production and post-production, and cinema and video distribution in 2007.[[10](#FN10)] Published data on the Australian screen industry often concentrates on productions and money, rather than employment.[[11](#FN11)]

Work in the screen industry is characterised by high proportions of casual employment or freelance engagement, project-based arrangements, and unpaid labour.[[10](#FN10)] Studies of employment in the cultural and creative industries in the United Kingdom record high rates of inequity and discrimination.[[12](#FN12)] These conditions contribute to the lack of workforce participation and inclusion for disabled people.

This study focuses primarily on employment participation and [inclusion](#Inclusion) for disabled people, including paid and unpaid work. Australian screen industry diversity and inclusion reports have identified disability as a key area lacking baseline data.[[13](#FN13)]

Research on disability and media commonly focuses on screen representation.[[14](#FN14)] For example, Screen Australia’s ‘Seeing Ourselves’ report found that 90% of TV dramas had no main characters with disability.[[15](#FN15)] Some research and activism concentrate on [accessibility](#Accessibility) for media audiences and social media users.[[16](#FN16)] Disability representation, media accessibility and the employment of disabled people in the screen industry are closely linked.

In general, diversity initiatives in the Australian screen industry tend to focus more on increasing gender and ethnic diversity, rather than on disability. There are currently a range of diversity and inclusion initiatives offered by industry associations, organisations, and government screen agencies, which aim to support screen workers from a variety of marginalised groups.

In Australia’s screen landscape, initiatives dedicated to disability inclusion and accessibility remain rare and sporadic. Diversity and inclusion initiatives must make disability a higher priority, and the wider screen industry needs to pay more attention to disability inclusion and accessibility. The screen industry may learn from strategies and approaches that have addressed disability inclusion and accessibility in the arts more broadly.[[17](#FN17)]

Until now, there has been little data about disabled workers in the Australian screen industry. Professor Katie Ellis (Curtin University) analysed a broad range of disability media work and identified that a key challenge faced by disabled media workers is [stereotypes](#Stereotype) of fear, pity and inspiration. Ellis further found that, despite significant innovation in media technologies and industries since the 1990s, there had been little change in attitudes towards disabled media workers.[[18](#FN18)]

A recent report on professionals in Australian camera departments found only 8% of workers are disabled, and bullying, harassment and discrimination are widespread.[[19](#FN19)] A survey of parents and carers in the Australian screen industry identified some areas of concern that overlap with disability and accessibility issues, such as difficulty with long hours and inflexible schedules.[[20](#FN20)]

The Screen Diversity and Inclusion Network (SDIN) has produced the best data to indicate the incidence of disabled people working in the Australian screen industry. The SDIN’s ‘Everyone Project’ gives preliminary data on thousands of cast and crew roles involved in dozens of film and TV productions in 2021-22, finding that disabled people worked in 6.4% of all roles, including 5.3% of crew roles and 8.9% of on screen roles. Most significantly, this shows that disabled people were “vastly under-represented compared to the population benchmark.”[[21](#FN21)]

### What people in the screen industry say:

“We deserve empowerment and to sit at the table too. Even if we need a ramp to get to the table or subtitles to understand.” Disabled Performer, Age 30s.

# Aims and Methods

This was a mixed-methods research project. Firstly, we conducted a nation-wide survey of disabled and non-disabled people involved in the screen industry – the first of its kind in Australia. It was designed to gauge the extent of current labour force participation by and [inclusion](#Inclusion) of disabled people in the Australian screen industry. Secondly, we conducted ten in-depth interviews with people working in the screen industry. These findings will inform industry initiatives to work towards greater disability equity and inclusion.

This research project was led by disabled people. Three of the four researchers on this project have [lived experience](#livedexperience) of disability. This research was funded by A2K Media, Melbourne Disability Institute and the University of Melbourne. This research project has been approved by the Human Research Ethics Committee of The University of Melbourne (Disability Justice Lens, ID number 22611).

The survey was designed by researchers at the University of Melbourne in consultation with partners A2K Media and Melbourne Disability Institute. A2K Media is a Melbourne-based production company that prioritises [disability pride](#Disabilitypride) in their purpose, identity and activity. A2K Media further consulted with an advisory group made up of disabled and non-disabled people in the Australian screen industry. Survey design was informed by national surveys focused on Australian life and attitudes, as well as surveys on diversity and inclusion in the Australian screen industry, most notably ‘Honey, I Hid the Kids!’ on the experiences of parents and carers.[[20](#FN20)]

In this survey, we relied on participants to identify themselves as disabled. Self-identification is a common way that disability status is captured within Australian surveys.[[22](#FN22)] It also empowers participants to decide when or if they choose to share their disability status, acknowledging that sometimes this can be difficult or uncomfortable for individuals.

We gathered information about various experiences of disability, impairments, or conditions, based on categories used by the National Disability Services.[[23](#FN23)] We also sought feedback from the disability community to ensure that these categories reflected the ways that disability is experienced by disabled people.

Notice of the survey, containing a survey link and phone option, was promoted widely by researchers, Melbourne Disability Institute, A2K Media and Media Mentors. Researchers directly emailed numerous screen organisations, guilds, broadcasters and production companies asking them to circulate the survey notice and link. Further, researchers posted the survey notice in several relevant social media groups. The survey was also publicly promoted in articles on industry news websites such as *Screen News*, *if.com.au* and *Screen Hub*.[[24](#FN24)]

Researchers designed the survey for people involved in the Australian screen industry, including paid and unpaid work. To make the survey more accessible, respondents could choose to take it online or by phone (using computer-assisted telephone interviewing). Respondents remained unidentifiable and anonymous. The online survey was delivered via Qualtrics software and hosted on the University of Melbourne website. Questions were grouped into four key areas: demography, employment information, experiences of disability, and attitudes towards disability. The survey was open from 22 February to 21 March 2022. We received a total of 518 responses: 514 online and 4 by phone. Survey data was used to create descriptive and comparative statistics, and free form responses were analysed thematically.[[25](#FN25)]

Researchers also conducted ten in-depth interviews with people working in the Australian screen industry to obtain more detailed insights about experiences and attitudes, which might not be captured well in a survey. Interviewees worked in various roles in the screen industry including as producers, directors, writers and crew. Some interviewees worked in professional guilds and government screen agencies. Five interviewees self-identified as disabled and five self-identified as non-disabled. Five interviewees identified as women, four interviewees identified as men and one interviewee identified as a genderfluid person. Four interviewees are still establishing their careers and six are already established in their careers in the screen industry.

Interviews of approximately one hour each were conducted by researchers via online video in the period March to October 2022. All data from interviews was de-identified, then analysed thematically. Significant efforts were made to ensure interviewee identities remained anonymous, based on concern expressed by potential interviewees that speaking out on disability issues could be a risk to their reputation and career.

The more we know about disability in the Australian screen industry, the more effectively we can identify and address problems. We hope this research will inform approaches to improving disabled people’s experiences telling Australian stories.

# Quick Facts

* Data was gathered from a national survey (online or phone) and ten in-depth interviews. The survey received 518 responses from people working in the Australian screen industry.
* Half of survey respondents identify as disabled, and half identify as non-disabled.
* Disabled screen workers are diverse. Many people in the screen industry have lived experience of disability that is not immediately obvious to other people, sometimes known as [‘invisible’ disability](#Invisibledisability).
* Disabled respondents commonly say that their disability status impacts their screen work both positively and negatively. 77% of disabled people report negative impacts on their work in the screen industry, while 47% report positive impacts.
* Disabled people commonly encounter stigma, stereotyping, exclusion, bullying and harassment in their work in the Australian screen industry.
* The income gap between disabled and non-disabled workers in the screen industry is marked. Most disabled workers in the screen industry are paid *less* than $800 per week, while most non-disabled workers in the screen industry are paid *more* than $1250 per week.
* Disabled people in the screen industry are more likely to be unemployed or working casually, whereas non-disabled people are more likely to be employed in a permanent, ongoing position.
* Disabled screen workers express serious concern about talking with employers and co-workers about disability and accessibility, because many have experienced stigma and prejudice. Disabled workers recommended that employers and collaborators initiate everyday conversations about accessibility with all employees and collaborators.
* Disabled workers suggest the following improvements would have the greatest impact on [ableism](#Ableism) evident in the industry:
  + Better understanding by employers of the impacts of disability
  + Easier access to [reasonable adjustments](#Adjustments) and [accommodations](#Accomodations) for disabled people in workplaces
  + Targeted funding for disabled creatives

# Summary of Key Findings

1. Disabled people contribute significantly to the industry across a wide variety of roles and on a wide range of content
2. Contributions by disabled people to the Australian screen industry should be better recognised and supported
3. The diversity of disabled people should be recognised in the screen industry
4. Disabled people should be recognised in the screen industry as experts on their own capabilities and [access requirements](#Accessreq)
5. Disability can make our screen work better
6. Disabled people enhance the screen industry
7. Disabled people experience a more precarious, lower paid, and less powerful position in the screen industry than their non-disabled counterparts
8. Disabled workers routinely face prejudice in the screen industry
9. Disabled and non-disabled screen workers have very different perceptions of how disabled people are treated
10. Disabled people find talking about their disability status at work is often dangerous and stressful
11. Disabled screen workers want employers to talk about [accessibility](#Accessibility)
12. Disabled workers find it difficult to access the screen industry
13. Some disabled people are excluded from the screen industry
14. The screen industry should be more accessible for everyone
15. Disabled people find the screen industry particularly inflexible
16. The screen industry needs to be more flexible
17. The screen industry needs widespread change

# Findings

## A snapshot of the Australian screen industry

### Who participated in this research?

The number and diversity of survey respondents means that this data gives a good picture of the Australian screen industry.

We received 518 responses to the survey. We also conducted ten in-depth interviews with people currently working in the Australian screen industry.

Age: Respondents range in age from 16 to 77, with an average age of 40.

Gender: 65% of respondents are women, 30% are men, and 5% are nonbinary, third gender, genderfluid or agender people.

Ethnicity and Race: 84% of respondents are white, 2% of respondents are Aboriginal and/or Torres Strait Islander, and 14% of respondents say they have a different background.

Throughout this report, percentages for the whole sample are based on 518 respondents. However, comparisons are made between groups of respondents who self-identify as disabled (257) and non-disabled (252). Percentages reported in comparing these two groups are based on the total number of people who self-identify as disabled or non-disabled (509).

### Our industry

The survey was addressed to people who work in the Australian screen industry, or who have previously worked in the Australian screen industry. We received responses from people in a variety of roles and working on a variety of screen content. We received more responses from people working in screen production (including pre- and post-production) and fewer from people working in distribution and exhibition.

Respondents work on a large variety of screen content. The most common types are:

* Television (broadcast, subscription and streaming)
* Feature film
* Short film, music video or experimental
* Documentary
* Web video, including web series

Many respondents work on other kinds of screen content including advertising, social media, corporate video and gaming.

Respondents most commonly work as:

* Producer (20%)
* Crew on Set (12%)
* Writer (10%)
* Post-Production Crew (9%)
* Performer (9%)
* Director (7%)
* Production Office Crew (4%)
* Development (4%)
* 25% of respondents work in other roles or areas including accounts, finance, marketing and education.

Respondents work in a variety of different employment arrangements:

* 194 work on a freelance basis or are self-employed
* 114 are in permanent, ongoing positions
* 72 work on fixed-term contracts
* 20 work casually
* 13 are in unpaid or volunteer positions

See [Appendices A and B](#AppendixA).

## Key Finding 1: Disabled people contribute significantly to the industry across a wide variety of roles and on a wide range of content

Half of the survey respondents self-identify as disabled. That is, 50% of respondents say they have lived experience of disability, impairment, chronic illness or long-term condition, or are [Deaf](#Deafdeaf). A further 49% identify as non-disabled and 1% prefer not to say.

Disabled people work in a variety of roles, includingProducer, Crew on Set, Writer, Post-Production Crew, Performer, and Director. Disabled people are slightly more likely than non-disabled people to work in roles such as Producer, Writer and Performer, and slightly less likely to work in crew roles than non-disabled people.

Disabled people work on a variety of screen content, including Television, Feature film, Short film, music video and experimental film, Documentary, and Web video. Disabled people work on a similar variety of screen content to non-disabled people.

Although many disabled people work in the screen industry, they frequently lack social inclusion. Their position in the industry often feels precarious, conditional and partial. Many disabled people say they would like their whole selves and their whole identities to be accepted and valued by the people they work with.

## Key Finding 2: Contributions by disabled people to the Australian screen industry should be better recognised and supported

Many disabled people in the screen industry feel that their identities and contributions are often invisible. This means that the enormous diversity and value of contributions by disabled screen workers is frequently overlooked, minimised or pigeonholed. Disabled screen workers would like to see their contributions to the industry recognised, supported and celebrated.

Disabled screen workers would like to see more disabled people self-identify in the workplace and more disabled people self-identify on screen. In particular, disabled workers would like to see self-identified disabled role models in the industry, who can show what a successful screen career looks like as a disabled person. Many disabled people report that disabled role models could help them to shape their own aspirations and careers. This could also be useful to show non-disabled people what is possible.

Part of the challenge is creating a stronger culture within the screen industry, where more people feel comfortable to publicly identify as disabled. Many disabled people feel that the stigma against disability is currently too great and identifying as disabled would cause them to lose work.

### What people in the screen industry say:

“We are so creative and fantastic to work with – but we just need to be given the chance to shine.” Disabled Producer, 30s Woman.

### What is disability?

Within the disability community, there are many different perspectives on what ‘disability’ means. We use the term ‘disabled’ to describe the effect of discrimination and barriers created by society. This does not identify disability as an impairment or a ‘deficit’ of the individual. Instead, it highlights the attitudinal, physical and systemic barriers maintained in our society that prevent full and equal participation. It also reminds all people of our responsibility to remove these barriers.

Disability also represents the experience of impairments, which may be physical, mental, cognitive, intellectual, developmental, or sensory, as well as any chronic illness, injury or condition, which may be visible or invisible. Impairments may be temporary, acquired or permanent, and a person’s experience of them can vary over time. We also include [lived experience](#livedexperience) of [neurodivergent](#Neurodivergence), Autistic, [Deaf, deaf](#Deafdeaf) and [hard of hearing](#Hardofhearing) people.

We recognise that each person’s experience of disability is unique and involves a personal and intersectional experience. We acknowledge each individual’s right to identify with or without disability, and the choice to use the labels which feel most appropriate, both personally and politically. For many disabled people, disability is an enriching cultural identity, with its own history, community, and political and artistic movements. This definition aligns with the [Social Model of Disability](#SocialModel) and refers to the Human Rights and Disability Justice movements.

### What people in the screen industry say:

“‘Disability’ doesn’t just mean wheelchairs and guide dogs. The vast majority of disability and chronic illness is [invisible](#Invisibledisability), which is still largely unacknowledged.” Disabled Producer, 40s Non-binary person.

## Key Finding 3: The diversity of disabled people should be recognised in the screen industry

Disabled people are a diverse group with diverse experiences. Disabled individuals can have very different experiences of the world and of working. For example, a Deaf producer who requires a Auslan interpreter experiences working on set differently from a disabled director who requires a shorter working day or an Autistic crew member who requires sensory accommodations.

Disabled people working in the screen industry have diverse impairments, conditions, and [access requirements](#Accessreq). Despite this diversity, many disabled workers share common experiences of discrimination, because [ableism](#Ableism) is built into the structures of our society and our industry. Provision of access requirements supports a disabled person to participate fully in their community and their workplace. Access requirements should be discussed and provided to suit each individual, not based on groups, categories or diagnoses.

Many disabled workers report that their colleagues rely on damaging [stereotypes](#Stereotype) about disability, which shows a lack of understanding of their [lived experience](#livedexperience) of disability. Disabled workers often feel that employers have lower expectations of them because of their disability status, and they are perceived as lazy or incapable. These attitudes create inequity, which prevents disabled people from working well and teams from collaborating effectively.

For research purposes, individuals’ disability status is often grouped into categories to help define the accessibility challenges faced by people sharing similar lived experiences – although it is important to recognise that every person’s experience of disability is unique. Disabled people from every known category are already working in the Australian screen industry.

The most common categories describing lived experience of impairments (as self-identified by disabled respondents) are:

* Chronic illness or condition
* Psychological or [psychosocial](#Psychosocialdisability) conditions (including depression and anxiety)
* [Neurodivergent](#Neurodivergence) or Autistic
* Physically impaired
* [Deaf, deaf](#Deafdeaf) or [hard of hearing](#Hardofhearing)
* Neurological conditions(including cognitive impairment, Epilepsy or Alzheimer’s disease)
* Intellectual or learning differences
* Blind, low vision or vision impaired
* Acquired Brain Injury

Although these categories can show us that disabled people in the screen industry describe their experience of impairments in a variety of ways, they also reduce the full spectrum of lived experience of disability into artificial groups. These categories should be seen as indicative of a wider range of experiences and identities. See [Appendix C](#AppendixC)

Many people in the screen industry have lived experience of disability that is not immediately obvious to other people. This is sometimes known as [‘invisible’ disability](#Invisibledisability). This is often overlooked, and requires the individual to share their disability status in order to have their experience recognised by others. This is consistent with lived experiences of disability across the wider Australian population. Even if you aren’t aware of your colleagues’ disability status, you have probably worked with (other) disabled people in the screen industry.

### Disability intersects with other identities

Disability status intersects with other dimensions of identity, most notably sexuality, ethnicity, gender, and class. These intersecting identities cannot be separated out from one another. They work together to inform disabled people’s experiences of the world, including their experiences of prejudice and inequity in the screen industry. Everybody lives with multiple, intersecting social identities, but not all identities are treated in the same way in our society. The complexity of people’s identities can provide unique perspectives that inform the screen stories we create.

Particular prejudices are often directed towards people who identify with multiple groups that are marginalized in society. For example, some disabled women told us that stereotypes of disabled people as weak and of women as weak compound to create a particular challenge for them, especially in an industry that often rewards strength. Some Autistic people find that their colleagues commonly understand Autism through a masculine stereotype that doesn’t fit their own experiences of gender and Autism.

Some social disadvantages are more likely to occur together, often without any causal connection. For example, more Indigenous Australians are also [Deaf, deaf](#Deafdeaf) or [hard of hearing](#Hardofhearing) than non-Indigenous Australians.[[26](#FN26)] Autistic people are more likely to be transgender, nonbinary, third gender, genderfluid or agender, compared to neurotypical people.[[27](#FN27)] Fully recognising the diversity of people’s experiences and identities can help us to represent our community more authentically in the workplace and on screen.

## Key Finding 4: Disabled people should be recognised in the screen industry as experts on their own capabilities and access requirements

Disabled people want to speak for their own experiences. They should be trusted as the best source of knowledge about their own experiences.

Disabled survey respondents report that employers sometimes do not trust them to know their own access requirements, experiences and capabilities. Disabled people often find this attitude frustrating and insulting.

It is important to listen to disabled people and treat them as experts on their own experiences and capabilities. Even if you have a similar impairment or lived experience of disability as another person, or know another person with a similar lived experience, each person’s preferences are unique and should be prioritised.

Employers and colleagues should acknowledge disabled people as experts on their own [access requirements](#Accessreq). You don’t need to know any medical details about your colleagues – you just need to be open to what they tell you about their skills, professional aspirations, and access requirements. Disabled people are also entitled to privacy and they should not be expected to share personal details of their experience, especially in a work setting.

When creating stories about disabled people and characters, it is important to centre disabled people in the creative team, and listen to them. Disabled writers, producers, directors, performers, cinematographers, editors and musicians are the experts required to tell stories about disabled people and characters. Disabled workers bring a wealth of experiences, perspectives and insights that add richness and authenticity to screen imagery and narratives. Disabled people and characters are currently underrepresented on Australian screens – there should be more realistic disabled characters and stories of disability.[[13](#FN13)]

Appreciating disabled people as experts in disability culture, pride, identity, and appropriate representation is crucial to shaping strategic change in the screen industry. Industry bodies, including companies, guilds and government agencies, must establish formal processes for routine consultation with disabled people in order to appropriately inform their priorities, decisions and actions.

See also Key Findings #10 and #11 on talking about disability.

### Disabled people improve the screen industry

## Key Finding 5: Disability can make our screen work better

Disabled respondents and interviewees frequently report that their disability status impacts their work in positive ways, despite the industry’s inaccessibility. Many respondents remark that the screen industry benefits from the particular strengths and skills that they have *because of* their disability status, rather than *despite* it.

Disabled respondents say that their disability status impacts their screen work: Positively (6%), Both positively and negatively (41%), Negatively (36%), or Not at all (17%).

[Disability gain](#Disabilitygain) is an idea that challenges the ableist understanding of disability as a loss, instead framing it as a source of all kinds of strengths. Many disabled survey respondents explain that their experience of navigating inaccessible environments has made them more creative and better problem solvers. [Neurodivergent](#Neurodivergence) respondents suggest that because they look at the world differently, they can offer screen projects a different creative perspective and more effective ways of doing things.

Films, television shows, festivals and screen experiences benefit from the unique contributions of disabled people. Disabled workers frequently suggest that their involvement is essential for creating compelling and authentic screen storytelling, which Australian and international audiences are craving. Disabled screen workers make the stories we tell more diverse and more representative of our community.

### What people in the screen industry say:

“We’re bringing a perspective to the table that opens your production up to maybe new audiences; different ways of creative problem solving, different ways of working.” Disabled Producer and Editor, Age 30s, Woman.

## Key Finding 6: Disability enhances the screen industry

Disabled people are adept creative workers, who provide unique perspectives and skills. These qualities enhance the work culture of the screen industry.

Research shows that increasing diversity within teams of people working together boosts creativity and productivity.[[3](#FN3)] Many survey respondents explain that being disabled by their social environment gives them empathy for others, a crucial skill for working collaboratively. The screen industry would benefit from providing safe environments for diverse skills, insights and approaches.

The benefits of including disabled workers outweigh any potential costs. The screen industry should recognise that it is often cheap and easy to provide the [accommodations](#Accomodations) that allow disabled people to participate in screen workplaces. The costs of exclusion are huge in terms of potential commercial, legal, creative and social consequences.

### Disabled screen workers face discrimination

## Key Finding 7: Disabled people experience a more precarious, lower paid, and less powerful position in the screen industry than their non-disabled counterparts.

Disabled people in the Australian screen industry consistently experience worse working conditions than non-disabled people. This demonstrates systemic discrimination against disabled workers.

Disabled screen workers are penalised with lower income. Most disabled workers in the screen industry are paid lessthan $800 per week (58%). Most non-disabled workers in the screen industry are paid morethan $1250 per week (57%). 19% of disabled people and 9% of non-disabled people work in the screen industry without any payment.

Disabled workers frequently receive less than a third of their income from the screen industry (46%). This means that disabled workers must commonly juggle jobs across multiple industries to earn a living. Most non-disabled workers receive all of their income from the screen industry (60%).

Disabled screen workers are penalised with less favourable work arrangements. Disabled screen workers are significantly more likely to be unemployed (25%), compared with non-disabled workers (11%). Non-disabled screen workers are significantly more likely to be in permanent, ongoing employment (54%), compared with disabled workers (35%). Significantly more non-disabled workers work full-time (63%) than disabled workers (34%).

Disabled screen workers are more likely to be freelance or self-employed (54%), compared with non-disabled workers (41%). Some disabled screen workers say they prefer to work on a freelance basis, because it gives them greater independence to arrange access requirements. Disabled respondents are more likely to work on a casual (8%) or volunteer basis (5%), compared with non-disabled respondents (3% casual, 1% volunteer).

See [Appendix D](#AppendixD)

### What people in the screen industry say:

“People just see a disability. They don’t see potential, or they don’t see the talent that is already there.” Non-disabled Man in Finance and Funding, Age 60s.

### The Covid pandemic impacts disabled workers more severely

The Covid-19 pandemic impacts disabled screen workers more severely and in different ways compared to non-disabled screen workers.

Disabled respondents were more likely to have lost work due to the pandemic (28%), compared to non-disabled respondents (19%). Non-disabled respondents were more likely to continue doing the same kind of work in a different way during the pandemic (41%), compared to disabled respondents (28%).

Most common pandemic impacts reported overall:

* I do the same kind of work, but in a different way (e.g., working from home) (34%).
* I have lost work or found it harder to find work (24%).
* My everyday work has become harder (19%).
* My work has not changed a lot (14%).

Disabled workers are more likely to be vulnerable to Coronavirus infection, experience more severe illness, and experience long-term consequences. Although almost all of the public health restrictions have been wound back at this stage of the pandemic, disabled workers are keen to note that the pandemic is still having widespread and devastating impacts. This shapes the work options available to disabled people, many of whom will keep working remotely.

### What people in the screen industry say:

“Covid has taught us that almost all roles and substantial work in those roles can be done remotely. How can that be used to increase job access to disabled people in the industry?” Non-disabled Producer, 40s Woman.

## Key Finding 8: Disabled workers routinely face prejudice in the screen industry

A concerning number of disabled people routinely encounter stigma, stereotyping, exclusion, bullying and harassment in their work in the Australian screen industry. Disabled workers commonly identify people’s attitudes as the underlying cause of many of the barriers they come up against. Disabled screen workers report that they encounter prejudice in all kinds of settings, from networking events and job interviews, to working in offices or on sets.

Disabled screen workers describe being made to feel unwelcome and unsafe at work, and sometimes even being physically attacked. It is significant and disturbing that four survey respondents report having been physically attacked at work in the last year, because of their disability.

Social exclusion is a common experience for disabled people, and a common form of discrimination. Disabled people report that they frequently encounter unpleasant comments – from remarks about their presumed capacities to personal insults and offensive jokes.

Disabled screen workers consistently draw attention to widespread negative [stereotypes](#Stereotype) and stigma against disabled workers in the screen industry. Disabled workers are sometimes made to feel like the [‘token’](#Tokenism) diversity hire, where the workplace avoids genuine commitment to [inclusion](#Inclusion) and [accessibility](#Accessibility).

Disabled respondents share experiences of employers expressing impatience at, and concern for the financial burden of, requests for simple [accommodations](#Accomodations). These experiences reveal a lack of understanding of the different ways disabled people work and the legal obligations of employers.

‘Unpleasant experiences’ include unpleasant comments, unfair treatment, exclusion, bullying and harassment. Most disabled respondents have not had any unpleasant experiences directly related to their disability status in the past year (53%). 38% of disabled respondents had at least one unpleasant experience directly related to their disability status in the last year.

Based on the responses of people who report unpleasant experiences at work due to their disability status, the most common types are:

* [adjustments](#Adjustments)or accommodations not supplied (49%)
* inaccessible environments and schedules (41%)
* exclusion from groups (38%)
* promotion, employment or selection of someone else over you (36%)
* been insulted, called names, or threatened (29%)
* felt you cannot go to, or be at work (29%)

Since this survey question focuses on experiences in the last year (2021), these responses are shaped by working conditions during pandemic restrictions and lockdowns. Some disabled respondents indicate that they had fewer unpleasant experiences due to their disability status while working from home, while some respondents suggest that they had more unpleasant experiences.

Many disabled people do not feel safe reporting unpleasant experiences, even in an anonymous survey. Notably, when asked about unpleasant experiences related to disability status, 9% of disabled respondents chose ‘Prefer not to say,’ and a further 18 disabled respondents chose to skip this question entirely. We acknowledge that the question may also raise unpleasant feelings. We highlight these findings in the hope that a future Australian screen industry will be safer and more supportive for disabled workers.

See [Appendix E](#AppendixE).

### What people in the screen industry say:

“I don’t want it to happen to anyone else - the discrimination for who they are.” Disabled Crew, 30s Woman.

“That idea of who is the best person for the job...there are still some pretty outmoded ideas about what that person looks like and how they operate in the world.” Disabled Writer, 30s Genderfluid person.

## Key Finding 9: Disabled and non-disabled screen workers have very different perceptions of how disabled people are treated

There is a clear disjuncture between how disabled people experience the attitudes of their co-workers, and how non-disabled people perceive this. Disabled screen workers often notice reluctance from non-disabled colleagues to work with them. However, there is a significant lack of awareness of these experiences by non-disabled people in the screen industry.

More disabled workers think that their colleagues are unwilling or very unwilling to work alongside them (22%). Fewer non-disabled workers think their colleagues are unwilling to work alongside disabled people (6%).

Non-disabled workers overwhelmingly report that their colleagues are willing or very willing to work alongside disabled people (79%), whereas only about half of disabled workers report the same (49%).

Disabled survey respondents consistently call for greater awareness and understanding to shift attitudes towards disabled workers. In interviews, non-disabled workers are more optimistic about improvements being made in the industry, perhaps because they do not recognise the prevalence and degree of the attitudinal barriers that disabled workers describe.

### Talking about Disability at work is a key challenge

## Key Finding 10: Disabled people find talking about their disability status at work is often dangerous and stressful

Survey respondents and interviewees express serious concern about talking with employers and co-workers about disability. Choosing to share information about disability and [accessibility](#Accessibility) with a new employer or colleague is not easy. Most respondents only sometimes disclosed their disability status (47%), and 24% said they never did. Only 29% said they always disclosed their disability.

Disabled people highlight talking about their disability status in the workplace as a particularly complex issue. Some people feel they are obliged to discuss their lived experience of disability because it is visible, its impact is obvious, or it is part of their professional reputation. Many people find that sharing information about their disability status at work leads to discrimination.

Disabled screen workers overwhelmingly emphasise the dangers of choosing to share their disability status. While acknowledging that sometimes disclosure is crucial for their own safety and wellbeing, many respondents explain that they have been mistreated after sharing their disability status.

Disabled respondents who cannot ‘choose’ whether to disclose and respondents with [‘invisible’](#Invisibledisability) disability note similar experiences of discrimination in the workplace. They have lost work opportunities, been [stereotyped](#Stereotype) as a ‘lazy’ employee and been excluded from professional relationships with colleagues. They have had their personal information spread around the workplace without their consent. Disabled people express understandable reluctance to discuss disability with employers, because this has been met with negative and dangerous consequences.

### What people in the screen industry say:

“For me the number one barrier has probably been stigma – people assuming that it’s going to be more difficult to have you working on the production, or that you’re not capable enough to do the work that you are hired to do.” Disabled Producer, 40s Woman.

## Key Finding 11: Disabled screen workers want employers to talk about accessibility

Disabled workers note that they would prefer employers and contracting agents to initiate everyday conversations about [accessibility](#Accessibility) with all employees and freelancers. Talking about disability and accessibility is a key opportunity for employers and contracting agents to show they value their workers and freelancers. It can help to build trust and partnership. It can be an important step towards greater participation and increased morale. It must be followed up with action to support accessibility.

Despite the danger, screen workers find that sharing information about their disability status can be positive. It can open up lines of communication and allow full participation in some workplaces. Some respondents also feel a personal responsibility to highlight disability as a central part of their identity and make disclosure possible for future disabled screen workers.

Disabled workers highlight the energy that it takes to share disability, because preparing for the possibility of negative responses is stressful. Respondents report using a range of strategies for sharing their disability status and [access requirements](#Accessreq). Many people only share their disability status after being employed. Some respondents feel they need to ‘prove’ themselves as capable workers before sharing their disability status. Some downplay their disabled experience, only sharing the impact of certain symptoms or diagnoses with trusted colleagues. While these issues are complex, employers can take simple actions to make this less stressful and more straightforward.

### What people in the screen industry say:

“If you allow us [reasonable adjustments](#Adjustments) and offer us accessible opportunities, we can thrive and achieve beautiful things together.” Disabled Writer, 30s Woman.

## Key Finding 12: Disabled workers find it difficult to access the screen industry

Many disabled screen workers explain that there is a lack of understanding about accessibility in the industry, even around physical access. Production and post-production spaces commonly have limited physical access for staff or visitors. For example, it is common for workplaces to be located upstairs or to have no accessible toilets. People often meet with potential collaborators in spaces that are physically difficult to enter, or spaces that impede communication, such busy cafés. Entry-level jobs in the screen industry often include manual labour, which is inaccessible for many disabled people.

Disabled respondents also note that networking events, conferences and festivals are often inaccessible. They can be noisy and may not have places to sit down, and online networking events often do not have captions. Disabled workers explain that they develop their own strategies for negotiating inaccessible workplaces, which takes advance planning. As a result of these added challenges, many disabled respondents describe feeling like a burden to their collaborators, employers and workplaces.

### What people in the screen industry say:

“Accessibility is a huge issue, with flexible conditions/working [adjustments](#Adjustments) not well understood and often not granted.” Disabled Writer, 30s Woman.

“There have been issues around access that I don’t think were taken care of correctly and the expectation was to work in unfair ways for me to overcome it.” Disabled Producer, 30s Man.

## Key Finding 13: Some disabled people are excluded from the screen industry

The pervasiveness of [accessibility](#Accessibility) barriers makes it impossible for some disabled people to break into the industry or build careers. It was difficult to capture responses from these disabled people in our research, given their exclusion from any form of entry into the industry. However, we saw some indications and inferred others. For example, non-disabled interviewees explain that their experience working with known disabled people, people who share their disability status, or people who [share access requirements](#Accessreq) has been extremely rare. Even some disabled interviewees state that they rarely work with other disabled people. This reflects the total inaccessibility of the current industry for some disabled people, particularly people who cannot avoid identifying as disabled and requesting access requirements.

### What people in the screen industry say:

“It’s very hard, if not close to impossible, for people with disability to work their way through the hierarchy of the film industry... It’s a privilege that non-disabled people have, which is to get in at the bottom and work your way up.” Non-disabled Producer, 50s Woman.

“The system is designed to keep people out and somehow that needs to be cut through.” Disabled person in Finance and Funding, 50s Man.

## Key Finding 14: The screen industry should be more accessible for everyone

The screen industry is inaccessible for many non-disabled workers, too. The long hours, inflexible schedules, tight deadlines, and high stress levels are accepted as norms of screen work, but they make many roles inaccessible for a variety of workers, including disabled people, parents and carers. Such conditions impede a sustainable work-life balance for all workers.

The industry needs to focus on [universal access](#UniversalAccess): greater flexibility in schedules and conditions would benefit all workers, disabled and non-disabled people alike. When employers initiate conversations with all workers about accessibility, they will find that accommodating flexibility can be straightforward and cost-effective. A wider acceptance of remote work would be useful for many disabled screen workers and would also benefit those living in regional and remote areas.

The poor working conditions in the screen industry can harm workers’ health and wellbeing. Some workers in the screen industry have endured experiences and sustained injuries in the course of their work which caused ongoing physical and psychological impairments or conditions. Very long working hours, which are common on many sets, can increase the risk of accident, injury and mental illness.

The recent ‘Wider Lens’ report on people working in Australian camera teams found that, “The work model in the film industry is destructive to workforce wellbeing and threatens sustainability and future growth.”[[16](#FN16)]

More accessible workplaces and working practices increase people’s productivity. More compelling and more commercially successful screen content will be produced when the industry is made more accessible for all workers.

### What people in the screen industry say:

“If we improve conditions for disabled workers, we’ll be improving conditions for everyone.” Disabled Crew, 20s Man.

“Everyone would benefit from more consideration... I think you would get happier crews, I think you would produce better work, if you had that flexibility.” Non-disabled Crew, 30s Woman.

### Flexibility is crucial for an accessible screen industry

## Key Finding 15: Disabled people find the screen industry particularly inflexible

Disabled screen workers identify inflexibility as the underlying cause of many barriers to [accessibility](#Accessibility). Accommodating workers’ [access requirements](#Accessreq) inherently requires some flexibility, because each person’s [accommodations](#Accomodations) and [adjustments](#Adjustments) are tailored according to their own preferences and needs. Most notably, rigidity about working processes and schedules hinders accessibility.

Many respondents find that their employers are inflexible when presented with access requirements such as working from home, using different technologies, or completing tasks in alternative ways. Rigidity about when and where to meet potential collaborators or hold networking events entrenches biased hiring patterns. Disabled respondents explain that because of the industry’s inflexibility, they have lost jobs and their careers have stalled.

In particular, inflexibility around long and intense working hours excludes disabled people who live in [‘Crip time’](#Criptime): those who might require rest breaks, time off for symptom management, or take longer to complete some tasks. On a larger scale, the industry does not account for the slower pace and career breaks that some people need to manage their experience of disability, leaving them without clear career pathways. Many disabled interviewees report that the image of a successful screen worker is someone who amasses a list of credits at breakneck speed, and any other kinds of experience are commonly viewed as unsuccessful.

In interviews, disabled screen workers note that disability [inclusion](#Inclusion) and support is markedly better in their experiences working in other industries, including other creative industries. This observation came from people who have worked in a wide range of other industries. “Other industries that I’ve been in, they’re just flexible and understanding,” reports a disabled crew member in her 30s. A recent survey reports a higher rate of disabled people working in the Australian publishing industry, when compared to the participation rate in the screen industry.[[28](#FN28)]

Many respondents and interviewees view the screen industry as exceptional, with unique characteristics that make it unlike other industries. Many see the screen industry as particularly competitive, demanding and stressful. The industry’s work culture sometimes prizes extreme conditions and frowns upon necessary supports such as sick leave. Employment structures and practices often lack mechanisms that are common in other industries, including workplace inductions and human resources staff. The nature of creative work can make people feel more personally involved and vulnerable. Some respondents and interviewees suggest that this exceptionalism is used as an excuse by screen workers for the screen industry’s inflexibility and inaccessibility.

### What people in the screen industry say:

“I wish I could be seen as a valuable member of the team who happens to be chronically ill rather than an inconvenience to the strict timeline of development and production.” Disabled woman, 20s.

“There’s not a lot of flexibility in shifting the way we work to make it more accessible to people.” Non-disabled Crew, 30s Woman.

## Key Finding 16: The screen industry needs to be more flexible

Flexibility is central to making the screen industry more accessible. Several interviewees and respondents note that the creative people in the screen industry should channel their creativity towards the ways they think about work processes.

Importantly, flexibility in scheduling and arrangements is needed to account for the variety of ways disabled people work. More flexible working hours and hiring practices would allow more disabled workers to gain experience and pursue careers in the industry.

In interviews, screen workers mentioned that some parts of the industry are comparatively more flexible, and they also afford relatively greater [accessibility](#Accessibility). For example, documentary filmmaking is seen as more flexible than scripted film and television production. Documentary crews must be adaptable in order to record their subjects in their everyday or extraordinary activities. The attitude and organisation of documentary crews is marked by a willingness to respond to what the ‘talent’ is doing. Other parts of the industry can learn from this, to foster a more responsive culture for everyone.

Disabled screen workers suggest that discussions about accessibility are most effective when they begin early in the working process or collaboration. Working in more flexible ways can increase accessibility and worker morale, and it can also increase creativity and productivity.

### What people in the screen industry say:

“The unwillingness to change I think is something that is holding us back.” Disabled Producer, 30s Woman.

“I work in the creative industries; we need to be better at creatively working through these sorts of issues.” Disabled Editor, 30s Woman.

## Key Finding 17: The screen industry needs widespread change

Survey respondents and interviewees emphasise the need for overarching, structural change across the screen industry. Disabled interviewees consistently suggest that attitudes and flexibility are the key factors that could produce significant change.

Disabled workers observe that when there is a genuine willingness to work with disabled people, everyday barriers become easier to address. Importantly, disabled workers say that their best working experiences are facilitated by discussions about accessibility early in the working process. Too often, disabled workers are underestimated and ignored, but this can change readily with a focus on understanding and attitudes.

Disabled people must be centred in decision making and leadership roles in the screen industry, so that priorities and practices are informed by [lived experience](#livedexperience) of disability. There are currently few disabled people in positions of power, and this has significant implications throughout the screen industry and the content it produces.

Nevertheless, screen workers note that disabled people are a minority and non-disabled people must work to produce change, in consultation with disabled people. Education to raise awareness about disability and accessibility issues can provide a basic platform for change, particularly in attitudes, but also in daily practice. Notably, an equal number of disabled and non-disabled survey respondents identified a ‘Lack of awareness of disability issues’ as a key challenge, which suggests screen workers are receptive to training initiatives.

The significance of attitudinal barriers is underscored by the main challenges disabled survey respondents identify: A lack of awareness of disability issues, Attitudes of employers, Difficulties getting [adjustments](#Adjustments) or [accommodations](#Accomodations), A lack of industry infrastructure or flexibility.

Disabled people already work in our industry, but routinely face prejudice and discrimination. We have considerable work ahead to benefit from more disabled people working in the screen industry. Fostering greater [inclusion](#Inclusion) will enable the industry to benefit from the talents of disabled workers and the latent workforce. It will attract more people to the industry and stem talent drain.

Disabled workers suggested the following changes would have the greatest impact: Better understanding by employers of the impacts of disability, Easier to arrange adjustments and accommodations for disabled people in workplaces, Targeted funding for disabled creatives, Better understanding by colleagues or crew of the impacts of disability.

Interestingly, non-disabled respondents prioritised routine budgeting for [accessibility](#Accessibility) more highly than disabled respondents. This underscores the wider view that attitudinal change is very important to disabled people. While there is value in normalising and accounting for accessibility in routine project planning, disabled workers emphasise that budgets will naturally follow the priorities of the people creating them.

Disabled interviewees suggest that funding for disabled workers needs to be strategically targeted at multiple levels. For example, it should include funding worker ‘attachments’ or ‘shadowing’ arrangements to help people early in their careers build skills and networks, but it should also provide ongoing opportunities and support. It should include dedicated funding to support development and production led by disabled people in key creative roles. There should also be strategies for valuing and recognising diverse pathways towards success, so that non-targeted funding is allocated in a fairer way. Government funding can be a mechanism for driving change, such as a requirement for all funded projects to include a [Disability Action Plan](#Disabilityactionplan).

### What is a Disability Action Plan?

A Disability Action Plan or DAP is a document used by employers and organisations to formalise accessibility processes. The plan should determine clear lines of communication and responsibility to implement workplace accessibility measures, including routine steps to provide disability [accommodations](#Accomodations) and [adjustments](#Adjustments) for particular workers. It should include explanation of how the organisation approaches disability inclusion, and how discrimination should be reported and addressed. Each [Disability Action Plan](#Disabilityactionplan) can be tailored to the particular work of an organisation.

See [Appendices F and G](#AppendixF).

### What people in the screen industry say:

“We need coordinated approaches to engaging with people with disabilities and the screen sector.” Non-disabled person in Finance and Funding, 40s Woman.

“It’s not just up to the disabled people to make the change; it’s up to the crew and the system and the decision makers to make changes.” Non-disabled Producer, 50s Woman.

“Accessibility is not an extra cost, it should be in there from the get go.” Disabled Producer, 30s Woman.

# Recommendations

For the Australian screen industry to improve participation and inclusion of disabled workers

## Training

* Encourage widespread participation in disability equity, accessibility and [inclusion](#Inclusion) to foster greater awareness and understanding at every level throughout the screen industry.
* Promote ongoing training to support continuous improvement.

## Accessibility

* Normalise discussing and implementing [access requirements](#Accessreq) to support all workers across the screen industry.
* Encourage widespread use of [Disability Action Plans](#Disabilityactionplan) (DAPs) to formalise lines of communication, resourcing and responsibility.
* Implement new standards in government agencies for budgeting and reporting that incentivise the use of DAPs.
* Make festivals, conferences and networking events accessible.

## Consultation

* Formalise processes for regular dialogue between disabled screen workers, disabled-led organisations, government agencies, guilds and associations.
* Measure employment participation and inclusion, and evaluate effectiveness of new practices.

## Innovation

* Embrace greater creativity and flexibility in standard industry practices, from recruitment and job-sharing to communication and scheduling.
* Recognise that implementing innovative working practices can be cost-neutral or improve cost-effectiveness.
* Recognise that accommodating disabled workers increases equity, inclusion and sustainability for all workers.

## Government funding

* Target funding for disabled key creatives to prioritise storytelling by and about disabled people.
* Target funding to recognise and support sustainable careers for disabled workers.
* Allocate money for access requirements on all government-funded projects.
* Revise all funding streams to ensure they recognise and support diverse career trajectories.

### What people in the screen industry say:

“I believe it is possible to work in more sustainable and better conditions, with more room for inclusivity, while still achieving a high quality of production. But we need training and roadmaps for how to do this, as an industry.” Disabled Producer, 30s Woman.

“We should be embraced, not excluded.” Disabled Director, 40s Woman.

# Conclusion

This report focuses the attention of the Australian screen industry on disability for the first time. The key findings describe how we create social inequity and exclusion through everyday actions and common attitudes. Voices of respondents and interviewees illustrate the detail and devastation of systemic discrimination faced by our disabled colleagues. This report also points to essential solutions that will improve the way we work and the content we produce.

This research is consistent with what we know about ableism in similar creative industries and in screen industries in countries with similar cultures.[[29](#FN29)] However, countries like the United Kingdom and Canada already have initiatives specifically targeted to address ableism in their screen industries.[[30](#FN30)] Previously, we had very little evidence of how disability was experienced and treated in the Australian screen industry; now that we have the evidence, it is essential that we address the systemic and everyday inequities and prejudices.

To create this change, we need widespread and targeted action across training, consultation, innovation, policy and funding. This requires clear leadership and close, ongoing engagement with disabled people. This research finds undeniable evidence of the need for change, but also willingness to learn, understand and act to make the workforce more inclusive and accessible.

Future research will be crucial to help the screen industry understand how attitudes to and experiences of disability persist or change. It would be particularly valuable to capture the experiences of disabled people who have been entirely excluded from the Australian screen industry, in order to gain greater insight into how this happens and how it can be rectified. More detailed data and analysis of intersectional experiences of disability would provide more insight into how screen workers are marginalised and how this can be addressed. In particular, researchers must endeavour to collect more survey responses from non-white people, who form a large proportion of the Australian population, but are not well represented in this research or the screen industry. Greater efforts to implement accessibility and inclusivity in research design will deliver more effective and meaningful results.

Diversity is a key issue across global screen industries. Screen stories are an important way that we understand the experiences of different people and conceive of our community. Audiences at home and around the world seek diverse and authentic screen stories. Yet disabled people are being left behind, particularly in the Australian context. Discrimination within the screen industry echoes and reinforces the prejudice disabled people encounter across society. Failing to support the participation and inclusion of disabled people threatens the screen industry’s capacity to create authentic and compelling screen stories.

Disabled people belong in the Australian screen industry. Our participation is essential, our stories are vital, and our work can contribute significantly to the growing economic, social and cultural power of the Australian screen industry.

### What people in the screen industry say:

“We deserve a place in the industry.” Disabled Performer, 20s Non-binary person.

“I look forward to the day when surveys like this are not necessary, as people with different abilities will be highly valued and integrated into mainstream media and entertainment.” Non-disabled Performer, 60s Woman.

# References

[1] Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (AIHW) 2020, *People with Disability in Australia 2020*. Cat. no. DIS 77. Canberra: AIHW.

[2] For example, Screen Australia’s Gender Matters and First Nations programs.   
Verhoeven D, Riakos M, Gregory S, Joly E, and McHugh M 2018, *Honey, I Hid the Kids!: Experiences of Parents and Carers in the Australian Screen Industry Full Report*, Raising Films Australia, Sydney.  
Maslin S 2015, ‘We’re Right to Make a Scene about Gender Equity in the Australian Screen Industry’ *The Conversation* 3 December.

[3] O’Leary J, and D’Almada-Remedios R 2019, *DCA-Suncorp Inclusion@Work Index 2019–2020: Mapping the State of Inclusion in the Australian Workforce*, Diversity Council Australia. Friedman HH, Friedman LW, and Leverton C 2016, ‘Increase Diversity to Boost Creativity and Enhance Problem Solving,’ *Psychosociological Issues in Human Resource Management* 4(2): 7–33. Mayer RC, Warr RS, and Zhao J 2018, ‘Do Pro-Diversity Policies Improve Corporate Innovation?’ *Financial Management* 47(3): 617–650.

[4] AIHW 2020. *People with Disability in Australia 2020*.   
Australian Network on Disability 2017, *Disability Confidence Survey Report*.   
Bollier AM, Sutherland G, Krnjacki L, Kasidis V, Katsikis G, Ozge J, and Kavanagh AM 2021, *Attitudes Matter: Findings from a National Survey of Community Attitudes toward People with Disability in Australia*, Centre of Research Excellence in Disability and Health, The University of Melbourne.

[5] Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS) 2020, *Disability and the Labour Force*.https://www.abs.gov.au/articles/disability-and-labour-force

[6] *Statement of Concern – The Response to the COVID-19 Pandemic for People with Disability*, Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability, 26 March 2020.

[7] *Disability Discrimination Act 1992*, Commonwealth. https://www.legislation.gov.au/Details/C2016C00763

[8] NDIS, *Supports in Employment*. https://www.ndis.gov.au/understanding/supports-funded-ndis/supports-employment

[9] Dick-Mosher J 2015, ‘Bodies in contempt: gender, class and disability intersections in workplace discrimination claims,’ Disability Studies Quarterly 35.3.   
Shaw LR, Chan F and McMahon BT 2012, ‘Intersectionality and Disability Harassment: The Interactive Effects of Disability, Race, Age, and Gender.’ Rehabilitation Counseling Bulletin, 55(2).

[10] Screen Australia, *Employment Trends*. www.screenaustralia.gov.au/fact-finders/people-and-businesses/employment-trends/summary

[11] For example: Screen Australia, *Screen Australia Drama Report, Production of Feature Films, TV and VOD Drama in Australia 2021/22*, 2022. Screen Producers Australia 2019, *Screen Production in Australia: Independent Screen Production Industry Census*, Deloitte Access Economics.

[12] Hesmondhalgh D, Baker S 2010, *Creative Labour: Media Work in Three Cultural Industries*, Taylor & Francis. Ozimek AM 2020, *Equality, Diversity and Inclusion in the Screen Industries. Research Report*. University of York. O’Brien D, Laurison D, Miles A, and Friedman S 2016, ‘Are the Creative Industries Meritocratic? An Analysis of the 2014 British Labour Force Survey,’ *Cultural Trends* (25)2. Eikhof DR, and Warhurst C 2013, ‘The Promised Land? Why Social Inequalities are Systemic in the Creative Industries,’ *Employee Relations* (35) 5. Eikhof DR 2020, *Doubling Disability Research Report*. University of Leicester. Randle K and Hardy K 2016, ‘Macho, Mobile and Resilient? How Workers with Impairments are Doubly Disabled in Project-based Film and Television Work.’ *Work, Employment and Society*, 31(3).

[13] McClean G 2016, *Inclusive Pathways Framework for Screen Storytelling Talent*. AFTRS.   
Verhoeven *et al.* 2018, *Honey, I Hid the Kids!*.

[14] Ellis K 2016, *Disability Media Work: Opportunities and Obstacles*, Palgrave Macmillan UK. Hartman Squire TH, Kopić K, and Mitchell DC 2017, *On the Challenge to Create More Authentic Disability Casting and Representation on TV*, The Ruderman Family Foundation.   
Van Raalte C, Wallis R, and Pekalski D 2021, Disability by Design: Representation in TV, Technical Report, Bournemouth University.

[15] Screen Australia 2016, *Seeing Ourselves: Reflections on Diversity in Australian TV Drama*, Report.

[16] Ellis K, Goggin G, and Kent M 2015, ‘Disability’s Digital Frictions: Activism, Technology and Politics,’ *The Fibreculture Journal* 26. Ellis K, and Goggin G 2013, ‘Disability and Social Media,’ *The Social Sedia Handbook*, Routledge.

[17] Australia Council for the Arts 2020, *Towards Equity: A research overview of diversity in Australia’s arts and cultural sector.* Commonwealth of Australia 2018, *Research Overview: Arts and Disability in Australia*, National Arts and Disability Strategy, Meeting of Cultural Ministers. Throsby D and Petetskaya, K 2017, *Making Art Work: An Economic Study of Professional Artists in Australia*, Australia Council for the Arts. Paterson E, MacDowall L, Roberts W, Austin S, Brophy C, and Temple A 2015, *Beyond Access: The Creative Case for Inclusive Arts Practice*.

[18] Ellis K 2016, *Disability Media Work: Opportunities and Obstacles*, Palgrave Macmillan.

[19] Coles A, Ferrer J, Zemaityte V, and Banks M 2022, *A Wider Lens: Australian Camera Workforce Development and Diversity*, Deakin University, Report.

[20] Verhoeven *et al.* 2018, *Honey, I Hid the Kids!*.

[21] Screen Diversity and Inclusion Network (SDIN) 2022, *Everyone Counts: Preliminary Data on Diversity in the Screen Industry from The Everyone Project.* The participation rate of disabled people in employment in the Australian screen industry reported in SDIN’s *Everyone Counts* (6.4%) is similar to the participation rate of disabled people employed by the ABC according to their recent Diversity and Inclusion report (4.6%). The ABC is one of the largest employers in the Australian screen industry, but it also employs people working in radio and online. *ABC Diversity & Inclusion Annual Report 2020-2021*, Equal Employment Opportunity Report to the Minister for Communications, Cyber Safety and the Arts.

[22] AIHW 2020, *People with Disability in Australia: Definitions of Disability Supplementary Data* *Table*.

[23] National Disability Services, *Disability Types and Descriptions*. www.nds.org.au/disability-types-and-descriptions

[24] Screen Australia 2022, ‘Add Your Voice to Disability and Screen Survey’ *Screen News*, 3 March. Eriksen D 2022, ‘Disability Project Charts Ableism in Australia’s Screen Industry,’ *Screen Hub*, 1 March. Eriksen D 2022, ‘“A Seismic Cultural Shift”: Project Aims for Genuine Inclusion of People with Disabilities,’ *if.com.au*, 8 March.

[25] Clarke V, and Braun V 2016, ‘Thematic Analysis,’ in *Analysing Qualitative Data in Psychology*, ed. E Lyons, and A Coyle, Sage.

[26] AIHW 2020, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Health Performance Framework, 1.15 'Health Status and Outcomes: Ear Health,' Canberra: AIHW.

[27] Warrier V, Greenberg DM, Weir E, Buckingham C, Smith P, Lai MC, Allison C, and Baron-Cohen S 2000, ‘Elevated rates of autism, other neurodevelopmental and psychiatric diagnoses, and autistic traits in transgender and gender-diverse individuals’ *Nature Communications*, 11(1).

[28] Bowen S and Driscoll B 2022, *Australian Publishing Industry Workforce Survey on Diversity and Inclusion*, The University of Melbourne and Australian Publishers Association. Compare to: SDIN 2022, *Everyone Counts*.

[29] Hartman Squire et al 2017, *Disability Casting and Representation on TV*. Van Raalte et al 2021, Disability by Design. Ozimek 2020, *Equality, Diversity and Inclusion in the Screen Industries.* O’Brien et al 2016, ‘Are the Creative Industries Meritocratic?’ Eikhof and Warhurst 2013, ‘Why Social Inequalities are Systemic in the Creative Industries.’ Randle and Hardy 2016, ‘Macho, Mobile and Resilient’.

[30] For example, a Disability Screen Office was established in Canada in 2022. In the UK, the Doubling Disability initiative aims to increase the participation of disabled people working in broadcasting (Eikhof DR 2020, *Doubling Disability Research Report*). Ozimek reports on further initiatives in the UK (*Equality, Diversity and Inclusion in the Screen Industries* 2020).

# Appendices

## Appendix A: Survey questions

1. What is your age in years?

2. What is your gender?

3. What is your ethnic background?

4. Do you have a disability, impairment, chronic illness or long-term condition? Or are you Deaf?

5. What kind of screen content do you work on?

6. What is your current or most recent role in the screen industry? If you work more than one job, please think about the one that you usually work the most hours in.

7. In the job you just described, which of the following categories best describes how much you work?

Options: Full time hours, part time or casual hours, not currently working, other.

8. What kind of employment arrangement do you have for this role?  
Options: Freelance or self-employed, Permanent ongoing position, Fixed-term contract, Casual basis, Unpaid or volunteer.

9. How has the Covid-19 pandemic most affected your work in the screen industry?

10. Can you tell us what your weekly income from the screen industry was during the past year? Please provide your best estimate, before tax or other deductions are removed.

11. Can you give us your best estimate of the proportion of your total income that came from your work in the screen industry?

12. Which kinds of impairments or conditions do you live with? Select all that apply.Options listed in Appendix C.

13. Has your disability or condition impacted your work in the screen industry? Options: Positively, Negatively, Both positively and negatively, No.

14. Before you begin a new role, do you disclose your disability or conditions to your employer or your team?

15. We know that disclosing disability can be a tricky topic. If you would like to tell us more about how you deal with disclosure, we would like to hear it.

16. In the past year, have you had any unpleasant work experiences directly related to your disability or condition? This can include unpleasant comments, unfair treatment, exclusion, bullying, harassment, etc.

17. How willing do you think your colleagues are to work alongside disabled people in the screen industry?

18.What do you think are the main challenges facing disabled people in the screen industry? Choose up to 3 answers. Options listed in Appendix F.

19. What changes do you think would most improve working conditions for disabled people in the screen industry? Choose up to 3 answers. Options listed in Appendix G.

20. What would you like people in the screen industry to know or do regarding disability and disabled workers? Please give as much detail as you like.  
Note: Questions 12-16 were only displayed to disabled respondents.

## Appendix B: Interview questions

Interviews were semi-structured, and the following questions are indicative of themes raised by researchers for response by interviewees.

Can you give me an overview of your career in the screen industry? What roles have you worked in, what kinds of productions have you worked on?

How does media shape understandings of disability in Australia at the moment?

Why is it important for disabled people to tell our own stories?

Do you have lived experience of disability? Has your identification as disabled changed over time, and if so, how?

How do you think disability impacts work in the screen industry?

How are access requirements approached in your experience?

What does disability discrimination mean to you? Can you tell me about an example of disability discrimination you’ve experienced or witnessed?

What do you do to address ableism and disability discrimination at work?

What’s your experience been of working with (other) disabled people in the screen industry?

In your experience, what are the biggest challenges for disabled workers in the Australian screen industry?

What do you think are some key changes that would improve inclusion for disabled people in the screen industry?

What does accessible screen production look like?

What do you do if you get something ‘wrong’ when it comes to disability inclusion?

Why do you think people in the screen industry don’t talk about disability much when we talk about other aspects of diversity and inclusion?

## Appendix C: Categories describing lived experience of impairments

Categories describing lived experience of impairments (as self-identified by disabled respondents)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Categories describing lived experience of impairments | Responses |
| Chronic illness or condition | 25% |
| Psychological or psychosocial  Including anxiety, psychosis and depression | 19% |
| Neurodivergent or Autistic | 15% |
| Physically impaired | 14% |
| Deaf, deaf or hard of hearing | 6% |
| Neurological  Including cognitive impairment, epilepsy or Alzheimer’s disease | 6% |
| Intellectual or learning disability | 4% |
| Blind or vision impaired | 4% |
| Acquired brain injury | 3% |
| Other | 2% |
| Speech loss or impairment | 1% |
| Deafblind  Dual sensory impairment | Less than 1% |

## Appendix D: Income brackets and proportions

Reported weekly income

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Income | Overall | Disabled workers | Non-disabled workers |
| $1,750 or more per week | 25% | 12% | 37% |
| $1,250-1,749 per week | 19% | 18% | 20% |
| $800-1,249 per week | 12% | 12% | 13% |
| $400-799 per week | 10% | 11% | 8% |
| $1-399 per week | 17% | 22% | 13% |
| Nil or negative income | 17% | 25% | 9% |
| Median weekly income | $800 – 1,249 | $400 - 799 | $800 – 1,249 |
| Median annual income | $41,600 - 64,999 | $20,800 – 41,599 | $41,600-64,999 |

Proportion of total income coming from work in the screen industry

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Proportion of total income from screen industry | Overall | Disabled workers | Non-disabled workers |
| No income from screen industry | 14% | 19% | 9% |
| 1 – 30% of income | 19% | 27% | 11% |
| 31 - 60% of income | 8% | 9% | 7% |
| 61 – 99% of income | 14% | 15% | 13% |
| All income from screen industry | 45% | 30% | 60% |

Type of work arrangement

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Hours worked | Disabled Workers | Non-disabled workers |
| Full time hours | 34% | 63% |
| Part time or casual hours | 41% | 26% |
| Not currently working | 25% | 11% |

## Appendix E: Kinds of unpleasant experiences reported by disabled workers

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Kinds of unpleasant experiences at work | Respondents |
| Adjustments or accommodations not supplied | 49% |
| Inaccessible environments and schedules | 41% |
| Exclusion from groups | 38% |
| Promotion, employment or selection of someone else over you | 36% |
| Been insulted, called names, threatened | 29% |
| Felt I cannot go to, or be at work | 29% |
| Other | 23% |
| Assigned to low status or less well-paid job | 22% |
| Felt unsafe | 22% |
| Ongoing harassment or bullying | 20% |
| Poor reviews even when I do a good job | 18% |
| Been physically attacked | 4% |

Respondents who selected ‘Other’ specified unpleasant experiences including: offensive comments, sexual comments, belittling treatment, and employers not believing that an employee has a disability.

## Appendix F: Main challenges facing disabled people in the screen industry

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Main challenge | Overall % | Disabled  Respondents % | Non-disabled  Respondents % |
| Lack of awareness of disability issues | 44 | 43 | 44 |
| Lack of industry infrastructure or flexibility | 39 | 26 | 51 |
| Attitudes of employers | 34 | 35 | 33 |
| Difficulties getting adjustments or accommodations | 32 | 33 | 32 |
| Long hours or weeks | 22 | 25 | 19 |
| Lack of stable or long-term employment | 19 | 19 | 19 |
| Transport and physical access to workplaces | 17 | 14 | 20 |
| Lack of role models or positive media coverage | 13 | 14 | 12 |
| Attitudes of colleagues | 13 | 16 | 10 |
| Insufficient government funding or benefits | 13 | 13 | 12 |
| Inaccessible networking or community events | 8 | 11 | 5 |
| Lack of local or regional opportunity | 5 | 5 | 5 |
| Other | 5 | 6 | 4 |

Respondents could select up to 3 options.

## Appendix G: Changes that would most improve working conditions for disabled people in the screen industry

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Improvements | Overall % | Disabled respondents % | Non-disabled respondents % |
| Better understanding by employers of the impacts of disability | 33 | 33 | 33 |
| Easier to arrange adjustments and accommodations for disabled people in workplaces | 33 | 30 | 35 |
| Including ‘Access’ as a line item in production budgets | 27 | 20 | 35 |
| Targeted funding for disabled creatives | 26 | 28 | 24 |
| Disability Action Plans on all projects | 26 | 21 | 30 |
| Better understanding by colleagues or crew of the impacts of disability | 26 | 25 | 26 |
| Mentoring or training programs | 19 | 19 | 18 |
| More flexible working hours | 19 | 22 | 15 |
| Employment quotas and regular reporting | 16 | 14 | 18 |
| Trained disability inclusion staff on all projects | 14 | 16 | 12 |
| Greater job security | 11 | 13 | 9 |
| More accessible networking events | 6 | 8 | 3 |
| Other | 5 | 6 | 4 |
| Greater support of unions and guilds | 4 | 6 | 3 |

Respondents could select up to 3 options.

# Glossary

**Ableism:** Prejudice and discrimination against disabled people. This might appear as stereotyping, exclusion, or reluctance to provide accommodations.

**Accessibility:** The practice of creating environments, activities, ideas, communication devices, media, and technology that all people can fully and easily use, regardless of disability. It is important for accessibility to be flexible and responsive to changing requirements.

**Access requirements:** The changes needed to support disabled people to participate fully in a job, space, activity, service or interaction. These might include changes to physical access – for instance, providing wheelchair accessible toilets. This could include providing assistive technologies, such as subtitles in digital meetings or screen reading software. It could also include changes to emotional access – for instance, making disabled people feel safe and welcome in the workplace. Different disabled people have different access requirements. Ask people about their specific requirements. In the screen industry, a document detailing someone’s access requirements is sometimes referred to as an ‘Access rider’ or ‘Access passport’.

**Accommodations:** *See* Access requirements.

**Adjustments, Reasonable Adjustments:** A legal term used to describe changes employers make to support employee access. *See* Access requirements.

**Crip time:** A concept that explains how disabled people experience time differently. For instance, crip time addresses the fact that disabled people need more time to navigate inaccessible environments. Crip time acknowledges the time taken up by symptoms: the need for extra recovery time, career breaks, or time off for doctors’ appointments. Crip time also challenges the idea that all people should move through a specific set of life stages at certain periods: for instance, learning to read as a child, or moving out of the family home in early adulthood. It is an empowering concept that embraces the diversity of disabled people’s experiences.

**Deaf/deaf:** In Australia we capitalise the ‘D’ in Deaf to refer to people who use Auslan (Australian Sign Language) and identify as part of a rich culture and language community associated with signing. Deaf with a lowercase ‘d’ refers more generally to the condition of having hearing loss. Those who are deaf do not identify as being part of Deaf culture and community.

**Disability Action Plan:** A document used by employers and organisations to formalise accessibility processes. The plan should determine clear lines of communication and responsibility to implement workplace accessibility measures, including routine steps to provide disability accommodations and adjustments for particular workers. It should include explanation of how the organisation approaches disability inclusion, and how discrimination should be reported and addressed. Each Disability Action Plan can be tailored to the particular work of an organisation.

**Disability gain:** The idea that disabled people hold unique, important and desirable qualities, and including disabled people enhances our society. Disability is a ‘gain’ because it offers different, creative ways of looking at things and navigating the world. Disability gain challenges the idea of disability as a burden, loss, or deficit.

**Disability justice:** A social movement that works to create disability equity and justice through interdependence and community. Disability is understood as a marginalised identity that intersects with other dimensions of identity, like sexuality, class, gender and ethnicity. Disability justice understands ableism as a form of oppression that is inextricably linked with other forms of prejudice against historically marginalised communities.

**Disability pride:** Challenging ableist attitudes by feeling proud of your disability status and celebrating disability community, history and culture.

**Hard of hearing:** Refers to mild to severe hearing impairment, where a person may have some hearing or use assistive technology to communicate primarily through speech.

**Identity-first language:** Many disabled people embrace disability as a central aspect of their identities and their choice of language reflects this. For instance, “I am a disabled person.” Ask people what language they prefer. *See also* Person-first language.

**Inclusion:** The active practice of providing opportunities for and encouraging everyone to participate in all parts of society, especially those that were previously inaccessible or unwelcoming. This might consist of participation in professions, workplaces, education, and community living. Inclusion involves making sure organisations, companies, and institutions have policies and practices in place to ensure a diverse range of people feel valued and can participate fully. Accessibility is one aspect of inclusion.

**‘Invisible’ disability:** Disability that is not immediately apparent when you see or interact with someone. For instance, many chronic illnesses are invisible.

**Lived experience of disability:** The individual experiences of disabled people. This does not include the experiences of carers, support workers, friends, or family members of disabled people.

**Neurodivergence/Neurodiversity:** The idea that all brains have variations, and that neurodivergent people – people who have conditions such as ADHD, Autism, or dyslexia – are not inferior but a part of natural human diversity that should be respected.

**Person-first language:** Many people choose to focus on their personhood rather than their impairment and their choice of language reflects this. For instance, “I am a person with disability.” Ask people what language they prefer. *See also* Identity-first language.

**Psychosocial disability:** A term used to describe disability that relates to lived experience of mental health conditions. Includes depression, anxiety and schizophrenia.

**Reasonable adjustments:** *See* Adjustments.

**Social model of disability:** Understands disability as socially constructed, resulting from the discrimination and barriers created by society. The social model proposes that society disables people, rather than their bodies, minds, or medical conditions, and so society must change to create full and equal participation by all.

**Stereotype:** An assumed but simplistic, generalised and inaccurate idea of a particular kind of person. For instance, disabled people are commonly stereotyped as pitiable, lazy, heroic and scary. Stereotyping disabled people is a common expression of ableism.

**Tokenism:** The practice of making small efforts that give the appearance that an organisation, company or industry values inclusion and access without genuine commitment through funding, employment, training and action.

**Universal access:** Creating systems, procedures, designs and buildings that accommodate everyone in the community. Universal access makes things as easy to navigate as possible for all people with a range of access requirements.

# Acknowledgements

We pay respects to the Wurundjeri Woi Wurrung and Boon Wurrung Peoples of the Kulin Alliance as Traditional Owners of the lands on which researchers conducted this work. We particularly thank First Nations people who shared their experiences with us. In the course of this research, we communicated with hundreds of people around Australia, living on the lands of various First Nations Peoples. We pay respects to First Nations Peoples and Elders as custodians of their lands, waters, skies, communities, stories and cultures. Sovereignty was never ceded.

This research was co-funded by A2K Media and Melbourne Disability Institute (MDI) through its Community Based Research Program. The Community Based Research Program aims to meets the research needs of community organisations by providing research support and evaluation for strength-based and innovative programs that are making a difference in the lives of people with disability, their families and carers.

The research was developed in collaboration with A2K Media and the researchers are thankful for the enthusiastic involvement of Ade Djajamihardja, Kate Stephens and Phoebe Neilson throughout the research process. We are grateful to everyone who circulated the survey, including Media Mentors.

The research team was supported by the MDI, Faculty of Arts and School of Culture and Communication at the University of Melbourne. Particular thanks go to Campbell Message and Sara Donaldson at MDI.

We would like to thank every person who participated in an interview and every person who completed the survey.

### Research team

Dr. Radha O’Meara, Chief Investigator; Dr Laura Dunstan, Survey and Data Specialist; Phoebe Neilson, Training and Development Manager, A2K Media; Anna Debinski, Research Assistant; Catherine Ryan, Research Assistant.

### To cite this report:

O’Meara R, Dunstan L, Debinski A, and Ryan C 2023, Disability and Screen Work in Australia: Report for Industry, Melbourne Disability Institute.



**Melbourne Disability Institute**  
\_  
[www.disability.unimelb.edu.au](http://www.disability.unimelb.edu.au)

[md-i@unimelb.edu.au](mailto:md-i@unimelb.edu.au)

@MDI\_Unimelb